A STUDY

OF THE ROLE OF ARBITRATORS

IN COMMERCIAL ARBITRATION PROCEEDINGS

INSTITUTE OF LAW RESEARCH AND REFORM

A STUDY

~

.

OF THE ROLE OF ARBITRATORS

.

IN COMMERCIAL ARBITRATION PROCEEDINGS

-

.

.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page.

.

٠

I.	INTRODUCTION	1
II.	THE NATURE OF ARBITRATION	1
	A. Definition	1 2
ĴIII.	THE TYPES OF ARBITRATORS	10
	A. The Sole Arbitrator	11
	B. Party-Nominated Arbitrators	12
	(i) Tripartite Arbitration (ii) Arbitrator-Umpire Arbitration	12
	(ii) Arbitrator-Ompire Arbitration Before Disagreement (iii) Arbitrator-Umpire Arbitration	20
	After Disagreement	25
	C. "Commercial" and "Legal" Arbitration - A Difference?	30
	D. Summary	34
IV.	THE ROLE OF THE ARBITRATOR AS BEEN BY THE PRACTITIONER	35
v.	CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS	38
	A. Tripartite-Arbitration	38
*	B. Arbitrator-Umpire Arbitration	42
	C. Sole-Arbitrator Arbitration	43
	D. The Arbitration Act, R.S.A. 1970, c, 21, s. 5	45
APP	ENDIX A	50
	Arbitration Statutes	
APP	PENDIX B	51
	American Arbitration Association	

Commercial Arbitration Rules

I. INTRODUCTION

Prompted by a request from a member of the profession, this paper will examine the nature of the role of the arbitrator in commercial arbitration proceedings. The discussion will center around the problem of whether the duty of an arbitrator is to remain neutral and impartial or to act as an advocate for the cause of the party who has nominated him. Dealing separately with each of the major forms that commercial arbitration proceedings can take, the present position in Canada will be outlined (with reference to the respective positions of England and United States) with a view to some recommended amendments to the present statutory law in Alberta embodied in The Arbitration Act.¹

II. THE NATURE OF ARBITRATION

A, Definition

Halsbury's Laws of England² defines "arbitration" as the "reference of a dispute or difference between not less than two parties for determination after hearing both sides in a judicial manner, by a person or persons other than a court of competent jurisdiction." Arbitration proceedings can be classified as either statutory or contractual. The Alberta Labour Act is an example of the

¹R.S.A. 1970, c. 21. This Act is basically modelled after The English Arbitration Act of 1889.

²(4th ed.) Vol. 2 at 255.

former.³ Contractual arbitration encompasses arbitrations which the parties have agreed to undertake by their own initiative and are governed by The Arbitration Act. In such arbitrations, the dispute is referred to a private tribunal for hearing in a judicial manner in accordance with a fixed and recognized system of law. Since it is the parties themselves who set up the arbitration tribunal they intend to use, the variety of forms it can take is quite broad.

B. Characterization

The basic motivation behind the inclusion of an arbitration clause in a contract is a desire to employ a degree of expertise, efficiency, economy and informality in dispute settlement greater than that commonly available in court proceedings. Arbitration tribunals are frequently described as "courts" that the parties have set up for their own purposes. References to arbitration proceedings as "trials out of court"⁴ and to arbitrators as "judges"⁵ are common. The basis for this judicial characterization of arbitration proceedings is the similarity between arbitration and litigation. Although there is some difference in procedure, the functions of both are to hear evidence and arguments submitted by both parties to the dispute and to determine what is a fair and just settlement.

⁴<u>Campbell</u> v. <u>Irwin</u> (1914) 32 O.L.R. 48 at 54. ⁵<u>Maule</u> v. <u>Maule</u> (1816) 3 E.R. 1194 at 1211.

³S.A. 1973, c.33, s.138(1). Labour arbitrations may be said to arise out of a contract of labour but, by virtue of section 148, the Arbitration Act does not apply to them.

An arbitration is a judicial or quasi-judicial proceeding, a trial out of court, a substitute for the ordinary method of trial, and, in such trials by laymen, although the judicial rules of procedure may be relaxed, they must not be ignored; there must be substantial compliance with the fundamental principles of investigation adopted by the courts. It appears, however, that arbitrators have traditionally been allowed considerably more leeway as to procedure and the conduct of their proceedings than has been the case in the ordinary civil suit litigation. In Glen v. GTR,⁶ for example, where arbitrators awarded damages in excess of the amount claimed, the court held that there was no ground for setting aside the award, since arbitrators are not bound as judges are in a court This does not mean, however, that an arbitrator of law. is entitled to disregard ordinary and clearly enunciated judicial principles, nor does it permit him non-judicial or biased conduct.

Halsbury's Laws of England⁸ strengthens this indication of a close functional similarity between arbitrations and courts by stating that "the dispute or difference which the parties to an arbitration agreement agree to refer must consist of a justiciable issue triable civilly."

The English and Canadian courts have long characterized arbitration proceedings as "judicial" in

⁶[1859] 2 P.R. 377.

⁷Re Walker and North Grimsby [1958] O.W.N. 269 (Ont. C.A.).

⁸Supra, n.2 at 256.

distinguishing them from proceedings of other natures. In the early case of <u>In Re Carns-Wilson and Green</u>, Lord Esher, in distinguishing between arbitration and valuation proceedings, stated:⁹

> If it appears from the terms of the agreement by which a matter is submitted to a person's decision, that the intention of the parties was that he should hold an inquiry in the nature of a judicial inquiry, and hear the respective cases of the parties, and decide upon the evidence laid before him, then the case is one of arbitration [and not valuation]. The intention in such cases is that there shall be a judicial inquiry worked out in a judicial manner.¹⁰ [emphasis added]

Again, the distinction between an arbitrator and a "quasiarbitrator" (a person appointed to decide a dispute involving only the quality of the subject matter of the contract) is based upon the judicial nature of arbitration proceedings.¹¹

It is clear therefore that the English and Canadian courts have looked upon arbitration proceedings as being of judicial character. It will be seen that such

¹⁰See also <u>Cambellford Etc. Ry.</u> v. <u>Massie</u> [1914] S.C.R. 409; <u>Re Windebank and C.P.R.</u> (1915) 9 W.W.R. 715; <u>Ritchie v. Snowball</u> (1882) 26 N.B.R. 258 (rev'd. on other grounds 14 S.C.R. 741); <u>Geary v. Clifton Co.</u> [1928] 3 D.L.R. 64; <u>Calgary v. Blow</u> [1925] 3 W.W.R. 225. These cases further establish that arbitration is essentially a judicial proceeding and, therefore, in deciding a given reference, facts which point to the proceedings having a judicial character should be looked at.

¹¹<u>Finnegan</u> v. <u>Allen</u> [1943] 1 All E.R. 493.

⁹[1888] Q.B.D. 7 at 9.

characterization relates to the question of the requisite neutrality and impartiality of the arbitrator in the various forms of arbitration.

There is, however, a contrary trend appearing in the United States. The former Dean of the Yale Law School, Wesley A. Sturges, suggests that the judicial characterization of arbitration proceedings may be ill-founded. He states:¹²

> Sometimes arbitration is cited as being a "quasi-judicial tribunal" and arbitrators as being "judges" of the parties' choosing, "judicial officers" or officers exercising "judicial functions." Here again, the presentation of arbitration or arbitrators in the role of courts or judiciary is necessarily based upon remote resemblances. "Quasi-judicial tribunal" and the other foregoing terms are not very meaningful.

Opinions designating the courts or the judiciary as "quasi-arbitral tribunals" or the judiciary or jury as "arbitrators", or the like, have not been observed. Ιt is true that as judges and juries hear and decide litigated matters, so do arbitrators hear and decide matters submitted to them by parties. But here the resemblance ends. Arbitrators, as distinguished from judges, are not appointed by the sovereign, are not paid by it, nor are they sworn to any allegiance. Arbitrators exercise no constitutional jurisdiction or like role in the judicial systems--state or national. They are generally not bound to follow the law unless the parties so prescribe and, as unlikely as not, they are laymen technically unqualified (and not disposed) to

¹²Sturges, "Arbitration, What Is It?", 35 New York University Law Review 1031 at 1045. exercise the office of the professional judge.

As pointed out above, the Supreme Court of Alabama excluded arbitration from an "act to regulate judicial proceedings." [Crooks v. Chambers (1866) 40 Ala. 239]....

In 1931, the New York Appellate Division summarized the disassociation of arbitrations, awards and arbitrators from judicial proceedings, judgments and the judiciary in refusing to grant an order of prohibition against common law arbitration. . . The Court observed:

> This was an attempted common-law arbitration which is a contractual, not a judicial proceeding, and, if properly conducted, results not in a judgment, but in a case of action against the party who does not obey the award. The arbitrators do not constitute a judicial or quasijudicial body whose proceedings are the subject of an order of prohibition. [Fidelity and Deposit Co. v. Woltz 253, N.Y. Supp. 583 (4th De't. 1931) (Per Curiam.)]

The process of making judges of arbitrators and judicial proceedings of arbitrations seem to be at its best, when used arguendo to reaffirm the parties' right of hearing in arbitrations, to raise the finality and conclusiveness of awards to those of "a judgment" or to lend stature to some set of facts being made up in a given case as cause for disqualification of the arbitrator, as for insufficient "honesty" or "impartiality", undue "bias" or "misconduct".

As further litigation centers upon arbitrations and awards, so may the usages of analogy, metaphor and the making of classifications in the course of the judicial process confound and complicate the role of the arbitral process as presently conceived in legal tradition. In addition to this suggestion that arbitration should not be characterized as judicial, Dean Sturges submits earlier in his article that there are significant requirements governing arbitrations.¹³ These minimum legal requirements ensure both parties of their mutual rights of hearing. Mutual rights that, after hearing, the arbitrators shall render their award on the issues submitted to them as they deem fair and just--whether or not according to law. This suggestion that arbitrators are not bound to follow the law appears in the quoted portion of his article as well.

It is submitted that Sturges' statements do not accurately represent the law in Canada or England. Russell provides: 14

It is the duty of an arbitrator, in the absence of express provision in the submission to the contrary, to decide questions submitted to him according to the legal rights of the parties, and not according what he may consider fair and reasonable under the circumstances... [emphasis added]

and he cites <u>"Vulcaan</u>" v. <u>Mowanckels Rederi</u>¹⁵ and <u>Jager</u> v. <u>Tolme</u>. In addition, it has been decided in both Canada

¹³Id. at 1031.

¹⁴Russell, <u>Russel on Arbitration</u>, 18th ed., edited by Anthony Walton, Stevens, London 1970 at 186.

¹⁵[1938] 2 All E.R. 152.

¹⁶[1916] 1. K.B. 939.

and England that one ground for setting aside an award is that the record shows that the arbitration proceeded upon an erroneous view of the law.¹⁷

It becomes difficult to determine what lies between that which Sturges puts forward as being descriptive of arbitration and the judicial characterization. "Judicial" is not a term that enjoys a precise definition, but it is submitted that the mere addition of the words "...in a manner approximating that employed by the courts" to each of the two characteristic submitted in the article as minimum legal requirements would yield a definition of the term acceptable to a Canadian court.¹⁸ One is left with the conclusion that Sturges' objection to the use of the term "judicial" to characterize arbitration proceedings must be based on a definition of that term which varies significantly from that acceptable by Canadian Courts.

17<u>Martineau</u> v. <u>Montreal</u> [1932] 1 W.W.R. 302; Lacoste v. <u>Cedar Rapids</u> [1928] 2 D.L.R. 1; <u>Fraser</u> v. Fraserville [1917] 2 A.C. 187.

¹⁸Judicial definitions of the word "judicial" can be found in <u>Royal Aquarium</u> v. Parkinson [1892] 1 Q.B. 431 at page 452: The word "judicial" has two meanings. It may refer to the discharge of duties exercisable by a judge or by justices in Court, or to administrative duties which need not be performed in Court, but in respect of which it is necessary to bring to bear a judicial mind-that is, a mind to determine what is fair and just in respect of the matters under consideration.

Also in R. v. St. Lawrence's Hospital [1953] 2 All E.R. 766 at 768:

A body bound to 'act judicially' is one which is bound to hear evidence from both sides and to come to a judicial decision approximately in the way a court must do. At any rate, in that the characterization that Sturges would accept is sufficiently close to what other authorities would consider as incorporated in the term "judicial", the apparent inconsistency need not be considered further. An exact determination of what Sturges would accept as a definition of the term "judicial" is beyond the purpose for which this discussion was entered.

The judicial characterization of arbitration has many consequences. In general, however, they may be summed up in the statement that the arbitrator is bound to adhere to the rules of natural justice. In particular it should be observed that a duty of impartiality is placed upon the arbitrator as evidenced in cases where the arbitrator was disqualified by reason of the fact that he and one of the parties to the contract were of such a relationship that a lack of impartiality could be presumed. Thus the fact that the arbitrator had acted as solicitor for one of the parties warranted the court to set aside the award.¹⁹ In another case, the arbitrator was an engineer employed by one of the parties to the dispute so that his award was set aside.²⁰

If no reasonable apprehension of partiality arises out of a relationship between the arbitrator and one of the parties, the award may still be set aside on the ground that the arbitrator's conduct or expressions clearly give rise to an inference of bias.²¹

19<u>Summer</u> v. <u>Barnhill</u> (1879) 12 N.S.R. 501 (C.A.). 20<u>Brennan and Hollingworth</u> v. <u>Hamilton</u> (1917) 39 O.L.R. 367. 21<u>Re Ryan, Chapman & Co. v. Pomroy</u> [1852] 1 P.R. 59; Szilard v. Szasz [1953] O.W.N. 907, <u>rev'd.</u> on other grounds

[1955] S.C.R. 3.

Furthermore, an award can also be upset where the arbitrator receives evidence from one party in the absence of the other and such evidence is not communicated to the other party.²² This is so even where the arbitrator swears that the evidence so received did not influence his decision,²³ and the court believes him. "The award may have done perfect justice, but upon general principle it cannot be supported."²⁴

It is therefore apparent that the judicial character of the arbitration process and the resultant requirement that the arbitrator conduct himself impartially is given strict application.

III. THE TYPES OF ARBITRATORS

Arbitration tribunals can take one of at least three forms:

- A) Sole Arbitrator: The parties agree to refer disputes to a single arbitrator, the appointment of whom is by their mutual agreement.
- B) Tripartite Board: The parties agree to refer disputes to a board of three members, one member being appointed by mutual agreement of the parties, or of the first two nominated members. Each member of the board, regardless of the method by which he was appointed has equal status in the decision-making process.

²²Cruikshank v. Corby (1880) 30 U.C.C.P. 466, affid. 5 O.A.R. 415. ²³Waters v. Daly [1860] 2 P.R. 202. ²⁴Walker v. Frobisher (1801) 6 Ves. 70 (per Lord Eldon at 72). C) Arbitrator-Umpire: The parties agree to refer disputes to a board of two members, each party to the dispute appointing one. Should this board fail to agree to an award, the dis-w pute is referred to an Umpire chosen mutually by the original arbitrators. The Umpire is in the same position as a sole arbitrator at that point.²⁵

A. The Sole Arbitrator

It is, of course, clear that a sole arbitrator, mutually appointed by the parties, who behaves as an advocate of one of the parties would be misconducting himself in a manner which would render his award liable to vacateur.²⁶

 25 It is important to note that talks have revealed that the arbitrator-umpire form of tribunal is rarely, if ever, used in Alberta.

²⁶It may be difficult to imagine circumstances where a sole arbitrator or an umpire could conduct himself as an advocate of one of the parties since advocacy implies at least two people--one to speak and one to listen, but in London Export Corporation v. Jubilee Coffee Roasting Company Ltd. [1958] 1 W.L.R.271 it may be possible to say that such circumstances existed.

There the matter in dispute had been referred to two party-nominated arbitrators who being unable to agree appointed an umpire who made an award in favour of one party. In accordance with the provisions of the arbitration agreement, the other party appealed the umpire's award to an appeal board who heard the evidence <u>de novo</u> and heard the opinion of the umpire in the absence of the parties. The court held this procedure to be of such a nature as to render the appeal board's award invalid on the basis of the rule that a judicial tribunal cannot hear argument on behalf of one party in the absence of the other party even where the argument comes from a non-interested party, the umpire. It is submitted that another basis for the decision could have been that in presenting his opinion [Continued on next page.]

B. Party-Nominated Arbitrators

Although it is clear that a sole arbitrator must remain neutral and impartial, it must be determined whether or not the position differs where the arbitrator is not chosen by mutual agreement but rather is nominated by one of the parties. Party-nominated arbitrators are employed in the latter two forms of tribunal described above. It will be convenient to consider the role of the party-nominated arbitrator in three situations:

- (i) in tripartite arbitration,
- (ii) in arbitrator-umpire arbitration before the arbitrators have disagreed and referred the matter to an umpire,
- (iii) in arbitrator-umpire arbitration after the dispute has been referred to the umpire, the arbitrators having disagreed.

(i) Tripartite Arbitration

The early case authority does not seem to contemplate the possibility that the function of a party-nominated arbitrator in a tripartite arbitration could be characterized as anything other than judicial in much the same way as a mutually-nominated arbitrator's function is characterized.

[[]footnote 26, continued from page 11.]

to the appeal board, the umpire was acting as an advocate of the party in whose favour he had made his award. Therefore the case is an example of circumstances where a mutually-appointed arbitrator conducts himself as an advocate of one party, though the court neither observes this nor bases any conclusions on it.

An early Ontario appellate division decision²⁷ defined the duty of impartiality incumbent upon an arbitration. Not only will actual bias disqualify; a relationship to one of the parties which "would naturally suggest...a presumption of non-indifference" likewise disqualifies. In commenting on this case, H. W. Arthurs states:²⁸

> ... The Vineberg decision has been followed in Ontario, 29 and cited with approval in Manitoba³⁰ and in Supreme Court of Canada.³¹ Unfortunately, the Vineberg case involved a two man board of arbitration rather than a tripartite board. Bias in one of two arbitrators is as likely to produce injustice as the bias of a single judge. Bias of one member of a tripartite board, however, is cancelled out by the bias of his counterpart; the effective decision lies with the neutral chairman. While, suprisingly, so astute a judge as Meredith J. failed to distinguish Vineberg on that ground in Burford v. Chambers, he did point out that the requirement that nominated aribtrators be neutral seems to be founded...upon sentiment rather than reality. Feeling himself bound by the Vineberg decision

²⁷Vineberg v. Guardian Fire and Life Insurance Co. (1892) 19 O.A.R. 293.

²⁸"The Three Faces of Justice - Bias in the Tripartite Tribunal", (1963) 28 Sask. Bar. Rev. 147 at 152.

²⁹Burford v. Chambers (1894) 25 O.R. 663.

³⁰Turnbull v. Pipestone (1916) 29 D.L.R. 75 (Man. C.A.).

³¹<u>Szilard</u> v. <u>Szasz</u> [1955] S.C.R. 3.

he ruefully remarked: "one's eyes cannot be shut against the fact that in many, very many cases, the arbitrator for each party is expected to be, and is an active advocate of the party by whom he was appointed however much courts may insist upon impartiality and deprecate such conduct"

Russell³² cites many cases³³ to support the statement that the duty to act impartially incumbent upon joint arbitrators does not differ for the single arbitrator or umpire irrespective of the fact that they may have been appointed by one of the parties. Although there is no doubt that an arbitrator so appointed has an interest in favour of the party who nominated him, he must strive to act neutrally and impartially.

Although there does not appear to have been any significant change in the position since these early cases, a dictum of Devlin, J. in <u>Minister Trust</u> v. <u>Traps Tractors</u> might be interpreted as contemplating a slight relaxation of the earlier strictness:³⁴

If two parties agree to appoint an arbitrator between them, it would be, I think, implied in the contract in order to give it business efficacy...

³²The Law of Arbitration, 7th ed. 1963 at 147.

³³Oswald v. Earl Grey (1855) 24 L.T.Q.B. 69 at 72; Watson v. Duke of Northumberland (1805) 11 Ves. 153; Maule v. Maule (1816) 4 Dow. 363; Catcraft v. Roebuck (1790) 1 Ves. Jun. 221.

³⁴[1954] 1 W.L.R. 963 at 974.

that neither side would seek to interfere with his independence. If a party to a contract is permitted to appoint his agent to act as arbitrator in respect to certain matters under the contract, a similar term must be implied; but it is modified by the fact that the man who has to act as arbitrator in respect to some matters, and as servant or agent in respect to others, cannot remain as detached as a pure arbitrator should be.

This statement, when read togerher with the statement of Meredith, J. quoted in the Arthurs article, perhaps shows a willingness to recognize the practicalities of tripartite arbitration.

Section 7 of the English Arbitration Act of 1950 further indicates that the party appointed arbitrator is expected to behave judicially and impartially. It provides that where the agreement contemplates a partynominated arbitrator, if one party fails to nominate his arbitrator, the other party may appoint the arbitrator he has chosen to be the sole-arbitrator whose award will bind both parties, provided also that this appointment can be set aside by the court. If the legislature is willing to allow a party-nominated arbitrator to occupy the seat usually reserved for an arbitrator chosen by the parties mutually, it must not contemplate any difference in their roles--they must both be judicial officers. The English Arbitration Act of 1889 contained a similar provision. It is upon this Act that all of the Canadian provinces have modelled their arbitration statutes.³⁵

³⁵Citations for all Canadian arbitration statutes appear in Appendix I.

Alberta (section 6), New Brunswick, Newfoundland, and Nova Scotia have maintained this provision while the other provinces have replaced it by permitting the party who has made its appointment to apply to the court to have it appoint an arbitrator on behalf of the defaulting party.

Another provision of the English Arbitration Act of 1950 suggests, however, that Parliament was perhaps prepared to allow a degree of partiality to exist on a tripartite tribunal. Section 9(2) provides that where there is a three-man board that cannot by section 9(1) be deemed to be an arbitrator-umpire type board, the award of any two, a majority award, shall be binding. It would have been a much greater relaxation of the impartiality rule had the section provided that the award of the chairman alone was to be binding. However, it is submitted that even the acceptance of a majority award could cause a reduction in impartiality standards since before the provision was enacted the law was that, in the absence of contrary expression in the contract, only a unanimous award would be binding. The Arbitration Act of 1889 provided that, in the absence of an expression to the contrary, the award of the arbitrators was to be final and binding. This was interpreted as meaning a unanimous award.³⁶

The Arbitrations Acts of Alberta, Newfoundland and Nova Scotia maintain the same provision as the English Act of 1889 (Alberta Arbitration Act, Schedule A). Those of Manitoba, New Brunswick, Ontario, and Prince Edward Island contain a provision that the award of the arbitrators or a majority of them shall be final and binding.

³⁶Re Juransky and Gorenstein (1956) 17. W.W.R. 558 (Man. Q.B.).

In Western Clay Products Ltd. v. United Glass and Ceramic Workers of North America,³⁷ it was held that a similar reference in the Saskatchewan Act (which has since been amended) did not mean that a majority award shall be binding in all cases. Since the provision read "... the award to be made by the arbitrators or by a majority of them . . . ", it was necessary to look to the agreement to ascertain which one was applicable. It was held that where the agreement did not provide for a majority award, the decision would be binding only if unanimous. This was followed in Longlitz v. Matador,³⁸ a non-labour arbitration case. The result is that the provisions of Manitoba, New Brunswick, Ontario, and Prince Edward Island are no different in their effect than those of Alberta, Newfoundland and Nova Scotia.

Only British Columbia and Saskatchewan have followed the lead of the English Act of 1950. The British Columbia Act provides that where the reference is to three arbitrators, unless the contrary is expressed, the rule of the majority will be binding. In a 1972 amendment to its Act,³⁹ (which was likely passed in response to the Longlitz case, <u>supra</u>), the Saskatchewan Legislature has enacted that where there are more than two arbitrators, the award of the chairman will be binding. With this last provision, Saskatchewan has gone even further than England toward making a tripartite board susceptible to partiality in its party-nominated members.

> ³⁷(1965) 50 D.L.R. (2d) 84 (Sask. Q.B.). ³⁸[1971] 1 W.W.R. 521 (Sask. Q.B.) ³⁹s.s. 1972, c. 6.

An American case has displayed a much clearer tendency away from the strict application of the same standards to both party-nominated arbitrators and mutually appointed arbitrators. In The Astoria Medical Group v. Health Insurance Plan of Greater New York, 40 the New York Court of Appeal refused to disqualify an arbitrator nominated by one of the parties, although he was its founder, past president, director, and paid consultant. Interpreting the arbitration clause of the contract which provided: "One arbitrator shall be appointed by HIP and another by GROUP, who jointly shall appoint a third arbitrator", Fuld J. said: "Arising out of the repeated use of the tripartite arbitral Board, there has grown a common acceptance of the fact that the party-designated arbitrator is not and cannot be neutral, at least in the sense that a third arbitrator or a judge is. . . . In fact the very reason each of the parties' contracts for the choice of his own arbitrator is to make certain that his side will, in a sense, be represented on the tribunal. . . ."

By permitting the appointment of the director of the arbitration tribunal, the court was taking the position that the bias that can be presumed to exist in the mind of that individual would be acceptable in tripartite arbitration proceedings. Thus, since the New York Court of Appeal is willing to allow partisan arbitrators to be appointed to a tripartite board, it would seem to follow that it would be willing to allow those arbitrators to conduct themselves as advocates before the board. Although no stronger line between arbitrator and party could be imagined, the court acted with full awareness of the obvious

⁴⁰(1962) 182 N.E. (2d) 85.

risks inherent in its decision. It should be observed, however, that the court went on to state:

"Our decision that an arbitrator may not be disqualified solely because of a relationship to his nominator or to the subject matter of the controversey does not, however, mean that he may be deaf to the testimony or blind to the evidence presented. Partisan he may be, but not dishonest."

It is submitted that the American law in relation to the role of the party-nominated arbitrator in the tripartite proceedings as represented by the <u>Astoria</u> case has reached a stage of development not yet approached by either Canadian or English law. Perhaps the dissenting judgment of Chief Justice Desmond is a more accurate expression of our law:⁴¹

> If there is anything left of the idea that a director is an agent of his corporation (Continental Securities Co. v. Belmont, 206 N.Y. 7 at 16), or anything left of the concept that an arbitrator is "a judge appointed by the parties" (Fudickar v. Guardian Mut. Life Ins. Co. 62 N.Y. 392 at 399), and that he "acts in a quasi-judicial capacity" (Matter of American Eagle Fire Ins. Co. v. New Jersey Ins. Co. 240 N.Y. 398 at 405), Dr. Baehr is as a matter of law not qualified to sit on this arbitration board. Only by so holding can we preserve a concept which is rooted not in naivete or impracticality but in integrity and principle. If Dr. Baehr can be an arbitrator when his own corporation is a party, then an individual

⁴¹Id. at 90.

party can name himself as his own arbitrator-judge and the whole affair becomes a cynical travesty of the arbitral process "calculated to bring the system of enforced arbitrations in disrepute" (Matter of American Eagle Fire Ins. Co. v. New Jersey Ins. Co. (Supra).

(ii) Arbitrator-Umpire Arbitration before Disagreement

Much of what was said earlier in relation to the position of the English and Canadian Courts regarding the role of party-nominated arbitrators in the tripartite arbitration is equally applicable here where the parties have chosen an arbitrator umpire form of arbitration and proceedings have advanced to the stage where the parties have each nominated their arbitrator and these two people are ready to deal with the dispute. That the same strict standard of neutrality and impartiality is to be applied is evident from the judgment of Rand, J. in Szilard v. Szasz: 4^2

From its inception arbitration has been held to be of the nature of judicial determination and to entail incidents appropriate to that fact. The arbitrators are to exercise their function not as advocates of the parties nominating them and a <u>fortiori</u> of one party when they are agreed upon by all, but with as free, independent and impartial minds as the circumstances permit. In particular they must be untrammelled by such influences as to a fair-minded person would raise a reasonable doubt of that impersonal attitude which each party is entitled to.

⁴²[1955] 1 D.L.R. 370 (S.C.C.) at 371.

A point upon which a distinction between the two kinds of arbitration could be based is that in some cases it may not be the intention of the parties in the arbitration-umpire situation that their arbitrators act as arbitrators at all. Rather, the parties may want them to act more as mediators or negotiators whose function is to come to a settlement acceptable to both parties through negotiations. Morever, the understanding that if an agreement is not possible the matter is to be referred to the umpire who will decide upon the merits further strengthens the element of encouragement to settle.

If this is the function that the parties intend their arbitrators to perform, then, of course, they must each be partisan in favour of the party nominating them. It is submitted, however, that a court should be slow to construe any arbitration clause embodying such an intention, despite the apparently contrary dictum in <u>Re Enoch</u> and Zeretsky, Bock and Co.⁴³ This is the function normally performed by counsel before it has become necessary to submit the dispute to arbitration. As stated earlier, the holding of a judicial inquiry is a necessary element of arbitration. It may, therefore, be argued that it would be inconsistent for a court, in construing an arbitration clause, to find the intention that the

⁴³[1910] 1 K.B. 327 at 334:

"Where a case is referred to two arbitrators and an umpire it is well understood that the arbitrators act as counsel who try to settle the case without going into court; but the umpire or a single arbitrator occupies a judicial position and exercises judicial powers and is bound, as far as practicable, to follow legal rules."

arbitrators are to act as negotiators. If the only duty the parties wanted the arbitrators to perform was to appoint an umpire, it would be far more reasonable and economical for them to agree to the umpire themselves rather than go to the time and expense of appointing two others to do it.

Presumably, therefore, it is within the contemplation and intention of the parties that the two arbitrators should, if possible, arrive at a just award on their own, making it unnecessary to appoint an umpire. If this is true, it must follow that the arbitrators cannot have intended to conduct themselves as advocates. Advocacv necessarily implies that there will be someone to hear the submission, evaluate them and choose between them. If it is intended that two people should come to a just conclusion, it is inconsistent that they should be advocates. It would be absurd for two people to make opposing submissions to each other and then impartially choose which one to accept.

It may be noted, however, that the procedure followed in <u>Wessanen's Koninklijke Fabrieken</u> v. <u>Isaac</u> <u>Modiano, Brother and Sons, Ltd</u>.⁴⁴ would not fall in line with the above reasoning. There each party appointed an arbitrator under the provisions of the arbitration clause, and the buyers and sellers respectively provided their arbitrator with documents relating to the dispute. The two arbitrators did not in fact meet but had a conversation over the telephone. They disagreed and appointed an umpire. At the hearing before the umpire, the buyers'

⁴⁴[1960] 1 W.L.R. 1243 (Q.B.D.).

arbitrator presented the arguments in favour of the buyers and the sellers' arbitrator put forward his conflicting arguments. The umpire's award was upheld, the court apparently approving of the procedure that was followed. The issue of whether or not this procedure could be considered an arbitration at all and the possibility that the umpire's decision might not be enforced as an award because there was no actual hearing held by the party-appointed arbitrators before they disagreed and appointed the umpire does not seem to have arisen in this case.

Although it seems impractical that the parties intended that their arbitrators function only as negotiators (since this function could be served adequately by counsel) and appointers of the umpire (since this could be done more enconomically by the parties themselves), there does seem to be an implication in the above case that this was indeed their intention and that the court was prepared to recognize it.

Section 8 of the English Arbitration Act, 1950
provides that unless the contrary intention is expressed, the party-nominated arbitrators will appoint the umpire immediately after they are themselves appointed. This would seem to provide encouragement for early disagreement by the arbitrators and submission to the umpire, at which point, as will be shown, the party-nominated arbitrators take on the role of advocates. None of the Arbitration Acts of the Canadian provinces contain such a provision. Rather, they provide that where there are two party-nominated aribtrators, they can refer the dispute to an umpire should they be unable to agree but none provide that the umpire is to be appointed at any particular time.

While commenting on the <u>Astoria</u> case, Arthurs states:⁴⁵

The accuracy with which the judgment reflects the expectations of the parties to both labour and commercial arbitration is clear from the privately promulgated rules governing such proceedings. The rules of the American Arbitration Association and the code of Ethics for Labour Arbitration adopted by the National Academcy of Arbitrators, both recognize the peculiar role of the nominated member of the tripartite board. Even in the absence of such explicit evidence in Canada, it would be highly desirable if our courts judicially noted, as Meredith J. did fifty years ago (Burford v. Chambers) what the parties themselves expect from the process. So long as they are ad idem so that the respective appointees on the board are either both partisan or both impartial, the courts should defer to their private arrangements. To insure this consensus, some legislative rule-of-thumb would be useful.

Therefore, on the basis of logic and practicality, though it may be concluded that the role of a party-nominated arbitrator-umpire arbitrations before disagreement does not include advocacy of the cause of his nominator, it must be recognized that this possibility exists and that, in practice, the intention is that the arbitrator is to act as negotiator on his nominator's behalf, and that this practice may well be accepted by the courts.

⁴⁵Supra, n.28 at 154.

(iii) Arbitrator-Umpire Arbitration after Disagreement

The position of the party-nominated arbitrator is significantly different in this situation. The principle behind it is that once the arbitrators have disagreed and appointed an umpire, they have completed their judicial functions and are free to assume the role of advocates. Russell provides: ⁴⁶

> "In some commercial arbitration, it is the practice (unless the parties give notice of their desire to attend personally or by solicitor or counsel) for the arbitrators to present the evidence to the umpire and to act as advocates; and this is not improper.... In such cases, the arbitrators are functus officio as arbitrators, since the umpire has taken over from them."

Russell cites <u>French Government</u> v. <u>Tsurushima</u> Maru⁴⁷ in which Banks, L. J. found the practice to be:

> ... that unless an intimation is given to the arbitrators that they are not to act as advocates in the matter and that it is desired that either counsel or solicitor should appear...unless such notice is given according to the practice that they (the two arbitrators) are to act and conduct the matter on behalf of the respective parties.

Relying on this practice and also on the fact, as Banks, L. J. found it, that the arbitrator was

⁴⁶Supra, n.14 at 198.

⁴⁷(1921) 7 Ll.L. Rep. 244 (K.B.D.), <u>aff'd</u> 8 Ll.L. Rep. 403 (C.A.).

instructed "...to act as an advocate for his client and was given the materials which would be necessary for the purpose of his acting as an advocate", the appeal to set aside the award was dismissed. The reliance on this finding of fact, it is submitted, precludes the use of this case as authority for the proposition that arbitrators automatically become advocates upon submission of the dispute to the umpire. It does show, however, that where the arbitrators are instructed to act as advocates, the following of those instructions will not result in unjust or improper conduct on their part.

In <u>Bourgeois</u> v. <u>Weddell & Company</u>⁴⁸ a dispute arose between buyers and sellers of a quantity of meat as to its quality. The matter was referred to arbitration. In an application to have the award set aside the issue was whether one of the arbitrators who had inspected the meat before the arbitration began was a competent witness before the umpire. In the course of his judgment, Lush, J. stated:⁴⁹

> An arbitrator may now act in a commercial arbitration as an advocate and as an agent for the party who appoints him--when the arbitrators in a commercial arbitration have differed and the umpire has taken upon himself the burden of adjudication, each arbitrator may be and is regarded as no longer acting judicially but as a person who is entitled either to advocate the cause of the party who appointed him or to give evidence in support of that cause.

⁴⁸[1924] 1 K.B. 539. ⁴⁹<u>Id</u>. at 546. In Wessanen's Koninklijke Fabrikien v. Isaac Modinao⁵⁰ a dispute arose under a contract between buyer and seller as to the buyer's right to reject the goods. Having disagreed, the two arbitrators appointed an umpire. At the hearing before the umpire, the only persons present were the two arbitrators who argued the laws and favoured the cause of their respective parties. In the course of his judgment upholding the umpire's award, Lord Diplock stated:⁵¹

> ...in commercial arbitration...where arbitrators are appointed who, upon disagreeing appoint an umpire, then, they are <u>functus</u> officio as arbitrators and act at the hearing before the umpire as advocates of their respective appointers...It is also clear that the practice, when arbitrators have been appointed in this way, is that the parties themselves are represented at the hearing before the umpire by the arbitrators and by no one else unless they express a desire to be otherwise represented.

A very strong statement of the role of the arbitrator is found in the judgment of Crutton, L. J. in Naumann v. Nathan:⁵²

So in commercial arbitrations many trades have arrived at a system that they think is much better and which

⁵⁰[1960] 1 W.L.R. 1243.

⁵¹Id. at 1247.

⁵²(1930) 37 Ll.L. Rep. 249 at 250.

probably is very much better than the system of the law courts. They each appoint an arbitrator. That arbitrator is not in the least like a judge. He acts in a way no judge would act. He hears statements from one side without requiring the presence of the other. He uses evidence submitted to him by his client, putting it forward as an advocate and not as an arbitrator. It is useless to call an arbitrator a judge. He is a negotiating advocate endeavouring to do the best he can for his client.

It is worthy of note that judicial acceptance of advocacy as part of the role of the arbitrators was at first accomplished with hesitation. This is apparent from the judgment of Lush J. in <u>Bourgeois</u> case where, while concluding that an arbitrator may now act in commercial arbitration as an advocate, he stated:⁵³

> I have come to this conclusion with hesitation, because, speaking for myself, I think it would be very much better if the old rule as to an arbitrator's duty were still adhered to.

It may further be observed that in 1905, just fifteen years before the court accepted the procedure in the <u>Tsurushima</u> case, it appears to have been within the contemplation of the court that such procedure would be unacceptable.⁵⁴

> ⁵³<u>Supra</u>, n. 48 at 546-547. ⁵⁴<u>Biglin</u> v. <u>Clark</u> (1905) 49 Sol. Jo. 204.

Furthermore, in Rahcassi Shipping v. Blue Star^{54a} it was decided that even though the arbitrator in arbitratorumpire arbitration becomes an advocate after the matter is referred to the umpire, his authority to act is still based on the arbitration agreement which gave rise to his appointment. He does not become the agent of his appointer. Perhaps it can be said to follow from this that he is not so much an advocate of the cause of the party who nominated him but is rather an advocate of the conclusion to which he came, impartially and judicially, during the original proceedings with the other party's arbitrator, before their disagreement, which made the appointment of the umpire necessary. The distinction is perhaps subtle but it would seem to be less of an infringement of natural justice, if it is an infringement at all, for an arbitrator to advocate the acceptance of a conclusion which he arrived at by judicial means than for him to advocate a cause which he may not truly believe to be meritous.

The English Arbitration Act of 1950 in section 9(1) provides that where the parties have agreed to submit their disputes to a tribunal which consists of three men, one chosen by each of the parties and third chosen by the first two, the third member will be considered an umpire and not a third arbitrator. This provision is not subject to contrary expression in the contract. It appears to show a definite preference for the arbitrator-umpire system. It may be noted that none of the Canadian Arbitration Acts contain such a provision.

It may be recalled here that in the examination of the role of the party-appointed arbitrator in arbitrator-umpire proceedings before reference to the umpire,

^{54a}[1969] 1 Q.B. 173.

the suspicion arose that the intention of the parties in some cases may be that the arbitrators are to function more as mediators and negotiators than as judicial officers. In light of this suspicion, if it is true, and what has been found to be the role of the arbitrators before the umpire, it is submitted that arbitrator-umpire arbitrations are indistinguishable from sole-arbitrator arbitrations. There is only one person whose function is to make a judicial decision in both cases. If this is the case, the provision of the English Arbitration Act discussed above can be looked upon as intending to encourage the sole-arbitrator form even when the parties have agreed to a sophisticated arrangement whereby three "arbitrators" are appointed. The Arbitration Acts of England and Canada have long shown a preference for solearbitrator arbitrations since they provide that where the form of tribunal is not specified in the agreement, reference shall be to a sole-arbitrator.55

C. "Commercial" and "Legal" Arbitration--A Difference?

It should be noted that in each of the <u>Tsurushima</u>, <u>Bourgeois</u>, <u>Wessanen's</u> and <u>Naumann</u> cases, the reference was to commercial arbitration. The obvious reference is that arbitrator advocacy is acceptable only in what is known as "commercial" arbitration. The more difficult question that arises, therefore, is what is intended to be included in the term "commercial" arbitration and what forms of arbitration are meant to be excluded therefrom?

⁵⁵See Werry and Carew, "An Inquiry into the Preponderance of Tripartite Arbitration Boards in Ontario", Queen's Law Journal, [1971] Vol. 1, no. 1 at 67 for a discussion of the reasons for the use of tripartite boards by parties rather than sole arbitrators.

In the <u>Bourgeois</u> case, Sankey J. contemplates a distinction between "legal" arbitration and "commercial" arbitration. On the opposite side is the statement by Lord Langdale, M.R. in the early case of <u>Harvey</u> v. <u>Shelton</u>⁵⁶ which wholly denies the existence of any difference between mercantile arbitrations and legal arbitrations. It appears from the case that the distinction between a legal arbitration and a commercial one was that the former was conducted by lawyers and the latter by merchants. If this is the basis of distinction contemplated by Sankey, J. is illogical. The justice or injustice of arbitration advocacy cannot vary with the profession of the arbitrator.

Another possible means of distinguishing between the two may be the type of issue that the arbitration is intended to resolve. In three of the cases mentioned above the dispute concerned the quality of the subject matter of the contract. It is apparently recognized that quality arbitrations can, without injustice, follow a procedure radically different from more formal arbitrations.⁵⁷ In particular, it may not be necessary for a hearing to be held, the umpire determining for himself the quality of the subject matter. Perhaps, then, the term "commercial" arbitration is meant to refer to arbitrations where the only question is one of fact in a commercial transaction. However, the term as used in the Wessanen's case cannot be made to fit the definition because there the question before the arbitrators was one of law: the right of rejection of goods for an admitted breach of condition by the seller.

> ⁵⁶(1884) 7 Beav. 455. ⁵⁷Russell, <u>supra</u>, n. 28 at 179.

In three of the above-mentioned cases, the procedure used for arbitration appears to be that adopted by the particular trade or market. Perhaps "commercial" arbitration is meant to refer to arbitrations within a particular trade or commercial market where unique procedures have been established. It should be noted, however, that in <u>Bourgeois</u> case the advocacy procedure was accepted though not proven to be an established trade procedure.

"Introduction to a Business Man's Guide to Commercial Arbitration"⁵⁸ states that the disputes in the business world seldom involve great legal issues. On the contrary, they concern the same evaluation of facts and interpretation of contract terms that businessmen and their lawyers are accustomed to dealing with everyday. Consequently, when differences arise out of day-to-day commercial affairs, parties often prefer to settle them privately and informally in a business-like way. That is what commercial arbitration is for.

Martin Domke in his book "Commercial Arbitration" provides: 59

Commercial arbitration has been developed in the United States as a way of life in the business community--a self-regulating method for the solution of disputes where contracting parties maintain control of the procedure. Such proceedings have been in some segments of trade and commerce as almost the only means of settlement.

⁵⁸American Arbitration Association, New York, 1964 at 2.

⁵⁹Callagham, Mundelien, Ill. (1970).

Flexibility of the arbitration process guarantees that any determination of commercial disputes by the arbitrator will be impartial and fair. Because arbitration is voluntary, it has to prove its value and effectiveness in order to become acceptable.

In the absence of a definition for the term "commercial arbitration", it seems difficult to determine the basis of the distinction between it and "legal The term is probably most commonly used arbitration". to describe that category of arbitration proceedings undertaken to resolve disputes among businessmen as distinguished from the larger category of labour arbitra-In labour arbitration, it appears to be well tion. accepted that party-nominated arbitrators are intended to be partisan and to act as advocates at all times during the arbitration.⁶⁰ If it is "labour arbitration" that is intended to be excluded by the use of term "commercial arbitration" in these cases, the latter term cannot have been intended to describe a class of arbitration to which arbitrator advocacy before an umpire is restricted.

If any restrictive application was once intended by the use of the term "commercial" it seems to have been abandoned in the most recent cases. In <u>Rahcassi Shipping</u> v. <u>Blue Star</u>, Roskill, J. first refers to the <u>Wessanen's</u> case and then describes the normal arbitration procedure:⁶¹

⁶⁰Re Arbitration Act, Re Gainers and Local 319 United Packing Houseworkers of America (1964) 47 W.W.R. 544 (Alta. S.C.).

⁶¹[1969] 1 Q.B. 173 at 190.
Each party to the contract contemplates that his arbitrator, if he disagrees with the other arbitrator, will join with the other arbitrator in appointing an umpire, that each arbitrator will then appear before the umpire duly appointed under the clause and argue the case before the umpire as advocate.

There does not appear to be intended a description of the practice in a restricted area known as "commercial arbitration".

D. Summary

It may be helpful at this point to summarize what has been so far said as to the role of the arbitrator.

First, as to an arbitrator appointed mutally by the parties, it was found that his role could be characterized as judicial and that the main consequence of this was that he had a duty to adhere to the rules of natural justice. From this it follows naturally that he cannot conduct himself as an advocate of either party's cause.

Second, as to arbitrators appointed by each party individually, it was found that the judicial characterization still applied. In tripartite-arbitration this was in the face of an apparent trend in the U.S.A. away from the strict requirement of impartiality for the partynominated arbitrators.

In arbitrator-umpire arbitration it was found that before the arbitrators disagreed and submitted the dispute to umpire, they could not conduct themselves as

The suspicion was raised, however, that the advocates. parties might have intended in some cases that the arbitrators function more as mediators or negotiators in which case they would not be judicial officers. It was found that after there had been reference to the umpire, the courts initially had a strict view of the role of the arbitrator and would have invalidated an award on the ground that the arbitrator took on the role of an advocate before the umpire. Nevertheless the practice of such advocacy developed within particular trades and the court accepted it where it was proved to be the "usual way". The practice became so wide spread that its acceptance by the courts in all arbitrator-umpire arbitration followed. Thus, the party-nominated arbitrators are generally considered to be advocates of their nominator's cause before the umpire. If the suspicion as to the role before reference to the umpire is correct, the arbitrator-umpire form of arbitration becomes indistinguishable from that of the sole-arbitrator.

IV. THE ROLE OF THE ARBITRATOR AS SEEN BY THE PRACTITIONER

In order to evaluate the role of an arbitrator as seen by the practitioner, four interviews were conducted with two lawyers, one engineer and one lawyer-engineer. It was made clear during the course of each interview that the arbitrator-umpire form of tribunal is rarely, if ever, used in Alberta. The following are the conclusions and summary of the results of those four interviews.

The first interview revealed that the role of the party-nominated arbitrator was that of a judge completely impartial and judicial. The only possible

advantage in having a three man tribunal over a one man tribunal was that a better "mix" of expertise could be achieved. Not only does a compromise often result but the parties expect it. Unless the contrary was expressed in the contract, the strict rules of evidence should not apply.

The second interview also expressed the conviction that the arbitrators should conduct themselves impartially and judicially. Each arbitrator should have faith in the impartiality of the other and of the chair-However, it was observed that it was humanly imposman. sible to rid oneself of bias which had developed over the years. Built in prejudices are developed due to the previous close association with the nominator and this probably affects the judgment and which undoubtedly is a major reason for nomination or appointment. It was also suggested that procedural guidelines would be very valuable to the arbitrators and the parties to an arbitration. In the absence of an equivalent to the American Arbitration Association which has had success with a system whereby the association appoints the three arbitrators from a list of men who are professional arbitrators and are therefore undoubtedly independent, a reasonable alternative to the three man tribunal would be one man arbitration where the sole arbitrator would have the power to call his own expert witnesses (to provide the expertise lost by the reduction from a three man tribunal to a one man tribunal). These experts would function as Amicus Curiae and could be questioned by both parties to the dispute.

The observation of the third interviewer who has had a great deal of experience in arbitration was that the

party-nominated arbitrators are always partial in favour of the nominator. It was further revealed that there was a distinction between arbitration where the parties were represented by counsel and those where they were In the latter case the arbitrators are not only not. partial but are the advocates of the nominator's cause. In the discussion which follows the hearing, the arbitrators invariably put forth the nominator's case and take extreme positions realizing that in the bargaining process they will be forced to come down. Interestingly enough this interview revealed that the tribunal usually comes to a unanimous conclusion. It was suggested that the best role for the party-nominated arbitrator to play is that of an advocate.

It was suggested in the fourth interview that the arbitrator should be impartial and come to a decision judicially though it was not inconsistent with this for them to present the case of their nominator and to stress its strong points.

One of the observations made by all of the gentlemen who were interviewed is worthy of note. Arbitration clauses are currently common in contracts, especially in the construction industry. The frequency of arbitration, however, is not that great and the reason for this was suggested to be because parties who include arbitration clauses do so because they want to settle their disputes amicably. They therefore have a high propensity to find a solution through negotiations before reference to arbitration is necessary.

V. CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The Working Paper of the Law Reform Commission of New South Wales, 1973 on Commercial Arbitration discusses the practice of arbitrators as advocates in England.⁶² The Commissioners do not know whether, or to what extent, this practice has been adopted in New South Wales. The Commissioners are of the opinion that this practice is no doubt useful and seems harmless so long as the parties have agreed to it and know what is happening and waive objection.⁶³ They feel that there must be either agreement or waiver, for otherwise such conduct on the part of the arbitrators would surely be improper. The legislation, they think, should not prevent the adoption of this practice. The essential point that is being made is that the important thing is not so much whether the party-nominators are neutral or not as that both are either partial or impartial so that both parties start equal.⁶⁴

A. Tripartite Arbitration

On the basis of the earlier discussion in this paper, where it was suggested that the courts look upon the party-nominated arbitrator as a judicial officer and demand the same impartiality as is demanded from a mutuallynominated arbitrator, it is submitted that the Act should

⁶²At page 1-4, paragraph 133.

⁶³See <u>Government of Ceylon</u> v. <u>Chandris</u> (1963) 1 Ll.L. Rep. 214.

⁶⁴This same point is made earlier in the quote from Arthurs at page 24 of this report.

specify that the party-nominated arbitrator is to be an impartial judge and is not to conduct himself as an advocate.

However, it may be pointed out (and it is recommended) that since the arbitration tribunal should remain the creation of the parties, this provision should be made subject to any contrary intention expressed in the agree-This recommended provision will force each party ment. to specify its desire in regard to their appointee and thus, with the role of the party nominees being clearly understood, the chairman will know how the submissions of the nominees are to be taken. In all likelihood he will If the above recommendation is become a sole arbitrator. accepted, parties who do not specify an alternate role would get a completely impartial three-man board and thus the requirement of an unanimous award would serve no useful purpose for such a board. The parties who know that all three arbitrators are impartial should be willing to accept a majority award. Thus it is suggested that a provision be added to the effect that a majority award be sufficient.

The present requirement of unanimity, it is submitted, creates a hazard of injustice for the tribunal where appointee advocacy is practiced. The decisionmaking process becomes one where compromise is the most likely result. This is undesirable where the compromise result is different from the result reached by the chairman judicially. Even a requirement of a majority award would be undesirable if in order to get a majority, the chairman has to leave the award he has reached impartially and accept a position of compromise with the award of the party-nominee which is reached with partiality. It is therefore submitted that the above suggested acceptance of a majority award be restricted in application to a completely impartial tribunal. It is recommended that a provision be added to allow the award of the chairman alone to be binding if no majority award is possible where the party-nominated arbitrator's role is specified to be that of an advocate.

In addition, it is recommended that, in the case where the party-nominated arbitrators are to be neutral, they be required to sign an affadavit to the effect that they are neutral and will act impartial, accompanied, as well, by a provision that it is their duty to disclose any circumstances likely to create a presumption of bias of which he believes might disqualify him as an impartial arbitrator.⁶⁵ The party-nominated arbitrators would then be required to deliver these documents to the nominating party of the other side. Where a disclosure of circumstances has been made, the party receiving such disclosure would have seven days to reject that arbitrator or forever waive objection. Admittedly, signing such an affidavit will not, by itself, make somebody impartial but it will make it clear what the ground rules are and would provide some protection where either or both of the party-nominated arbitrators are dishonest.

Failure to remain impartial where required is adequately covered by section 11 of the present Act and

⁶⁵A provision such as that proposed is found in section 18 of the American Arbitration Association Rules: see Appendix II.

therefore no change is needed.⁶⁶

The following is suggested as a possible wording of a provision which would incorporate the above recommendations:

- Unless a contrary intention is expressed therein, every submission shall, where the reference is to a three-man tribunal, be deemed to include a provision that all three members of the tribunal have a judicial function with a duty of impartiality.
- 2) Where by subsection (1) the members of the three-man arbitration tribunal are deemed to have a judicial function with a duty of impartiality, the award of a majority of them shall be final and binding on all parties and persons claiming a contrary intention.
- 3) Where by subsection (1) the members of the three-man arbitration tribunal are deemed to have a judicial function with a duty of impartiality, each of the party-nominated arbitrators shall swear an affidavit to the effect that he will be impartial, accompanied by a statement disclosing any circumstances which he believes is likely to create a presumption of bias on his part, and shall sign, seal and deliver such affidavit and accompanying statement, if any, to the party nominating the other partynominated arbitrator.

⁶⁶The Arbitration Act, R.S.A. 1970, c.21, Sec. 11 provides:

- 1) When an arbitrator or Umpire has misconducted himself, the court or a judge may remove him.
- 2) Where an arbitrator or Umpire has misconducted himself or an arbitration or award has been improperly procured, the court may set the award aside.

- 4) Where by subsection (3) a party has received a statement disclosing circumstances which the arbitrator believes likely to create a presumption of bias, the party will be entitled to reject the nomination of that arbitrator within seven days of receipt or forever waive objection.
- 5) Where a contrary intention is expressed in the submission and subsection (1) does not apply, the decision of the majority shall be final and binding on all the parties and persons claiming under them respectively; but in the absence of a decision of the majority, the decision of the arbitrator chosen by mutual agreement of the parties shall be final and binding on all the parties and persons claiming under them respectively.

B. Arbitrator-Umpire Arbitration

As mentioned earlier, this form of arbitration is rarely if ever used in Alberta but, since it is provided for in the Arbitration Act, it should be dealt with. It may be pointed out that a provision such as section 9(1) of the English Arbitration Act⁶⁷ encouraging this form of arbitration would be most inappropriate. However, if such a provision is added to the Act, then it should be for the purpose of providing clarity, and not for the purpose of dictating a role, i.e., whether the arbitrators can conduct themselves as advocates for the cause of their party.

⁶⁷Where an arbitration agreement provides that the reference shall be to three arbitrators, one to be appointed by each party and the third to be appointed by the two appointed by the parties, the agreement shall have effect as if it provided for the appointment of an umpire, and not for the appointment of a third arbitrator, by the two arbitrators appointed by the parties.

It is therefore recommended that, for the sake of certainty, there be a requirement that there be either agreement or waiver before the arbitrator can play the role of an advocate, for otherwise such conduct would surely be improper.

A possible wording of the above recommendation would be:

- Where a contrary intention is expressed in a submission, the arbitrators may function as advocates for the cause of their party nominating them before the umpire only
 - a) when they have been given written authorization at the time of their appointment, and the notice of it is given to the other party before the commencement of the arbitration;
 - or
 - b) there is an express or an implied waiver of that fact during the arbitration proceedings.

C. Sole Arbitrator Arbitration

It is submitted that the current policy of the Act which encourages reference to a sole arbitrator is desirable. It may be pointed out here that some parties feel that expertise, which is one of the elements of arbitration, is lost when only a sole arbitrator is employed. To clear this, it is recommended that a provision in the words similar to the following be enacted: Unless a contrary intention is expressed therein, every submission shall, where the reference is to a single arbitrator, be deemed to include a provision that the arbitrator may himself call expert witnesses to testify at the hearing and the party or its counsel shall be provided with an opportunity to question the expert witnesses. During the course of research for this paper, another member of the profession raised a question concerning section 5 of The Arbitration Act, R.S.A. 1970, c. 21. Section 5 provides:

- 5. (1) A party to a submission may serve on the other party or parties or on the arbitrators, as the case may be, a notice in writing requiring him or them to appoint an arbitrator, umpire or third arbitrator,
 - (a) when a submission provides that a reference shall be to a single arbitrator and after differences have arisen all the parties to the difference do not concur in the selection of such arbitrator, or
 - (b) when an appointed arbitrator refuses to act or is incapable of acting or dies and the submission does not show that it was intended that the vacancy should not be filled and the parties do not fill the vacancy, or
 - (c) when the parties or two arbitrators are at liberty to appoint an umpire or third arbitrator and do not appoint him, or
 - (d) when an appointed umpire or arbitrator refuses to act or is incapable of acting or dies and the submission does not show that it was intended that the vacancy should not be filled and the parties or arbitrators do not fill the vacancy.
 - (2) If the appointment is not made within seven clear days after the service of the notice, the Court or a judge may on application by the party who gave the notice appoint an arbitrator, umpire or third arbitrator, as the case may be, who has the same powers to act in the reference and make an award as if he had been appointed by consent of all parties.

The point raised concerns the application of the section to the situation where two parties have entered into a contract containing an arbitration clause providing that where a dispute arises, each party shall at once appoint an arbitrator and these shall jointly select a third. The problem arises where one party appoints its arbitrator but the other party refuses to. The question that arises is whether, under these circumstances, section 5 is operative to provide the court with the power to appoint an arbitrator for the defaulting party.

Subsection 5(1) uses the language "to appoint an arbitrator, umpire or third arbitrator" as does subsection 5(2). There appears to be an anomaly, however, in paragraph 5(1)(c), which covers the situation posed above, in that the language used therein is "to appoint an umpire or third arbitrator" and no reference is made to the appointment of "an arbitrator". Only if subsection 5(1) is read as <u>generally</u> allowing one party to serve notice on the other to appoint, and such power is not restricted to one of the four instances in paragraphs (a) to (d), can it be said that the court, under subsection 5(2), would have the power to appoint an arbitrator for the defaulting party in the situation posed above.

The present section 5 was cast in its present form in the Revised Statutes of Alberta, 1955, c. 15. The forerunner to this section was passed originally as section 6 of The Arbitration Act, S.A. 1909, c. 6, which provided:

- 6. In any of the following cases -
 - (a) Where a submission provides that a reference shall be to a single arbitrator and all the parties do not after differences concur in the appointment of an arbitrator;
 - (b) If an arbitrator refuses to act or is incapable of acting or dies and the submission does not show that it was intended that the vacancy should not be supplied and the parties do not supply the vacancy;
 - (c) Where the parties or two arbitrators are at liberty to appoint an umpire or third arbitrator and do not appoint him;
 - (d) Where an appointed umpire or arbitrator refuses to act or is incapable of acting or dies and the submission does not show that it was intended that the vacancy should not be supplied and the parties or arbitrators do not supply the vacancy;

any party may serve the other parties or the arbitrators as the case may be with a written notice to appoint an arbitrator, umpire or third arbitrator. If the appointment is not made within seven clear days after the service of the notice the court or a judge may on application by the party who gave the notice appoint an arbitrator, umpire or third arbitrator who shall have the like powers to act in the reference and make an award as if he had been appointed by consent of all parties.

It is clear that a reading of paragraph 6(c) maintains the same possibility of denying the court the power to appoint an arbitrator for the defaulting party.

In Ontario, section 8 of The Arbitration Act, R.S.O. 1970, c. 25, provides:

- 8. (1) In any of the following cases,
 - (a) where a submission provides that the reference is to a single arbitrator and the persons whose concurrence is necessary do not, after differences have arisen, concur in the appointment of an arbitrator; or
 - (b) where an arbitrator, an umpire or a third arbitrator is to be appointed by a person and such person does not make the appointment; or
 - (c) unless the submission otherwise provides, where an arbitrator, an umpire or a third arbitrator refuses to act or is incapable of acting or dies and the vacancy is not supplied by the person having the right to fill the vacancy,

a party may serve the other party or the arbitrators, or the person who has the right to make the appointment, as the case may be, with a written notice to concur in the appointment of a single arbitrator or to appoint an arbitrator, umpire or third arbitrator.

(2) If the appointment is not made within seven clear days after the service of the notice, a judge may, on application by the party who gave the notice, appoint an arbitrator, umpire or third arbitrator, who shall have the like powers to act in the reference and make an award as if he had been appointed by consent of all parties.

It is clear that paragraph 8(1)(b) would entitle the court to appoint an arbitrator for the defaulting party.

Therefore, in order to remove any doubt in the interpretation of section 5, it is recommended that either

- (1) Paragraph 5(1)(c) be amended to read:
 - (c) when the parties or two arbitrators are at liberty to appoint an arbitrator, umpire or third arbitrator and do not appoint him, or

OR

-

.

(2) Section 5 be amended <u>in toto</u> to read as Section 8 of the Ontario Act.

3

.

APPENDIX A

ARBITRATION STATUTES

Canadian

Alberta	-	Arbitration Act,	R.S.A. 1970, c. 21.
British Columbia	-	Arbitration Act,	R.S.B.C. 1960, c. 14.
Manitoba	-	Arbitration Act,	R.S.M. 1970, c. A-130.
New Brunswick	-	Arbitration Act,	R.S.N.B. 1952, c. 9.
Newfoundland		2	R.S.N. 1952, c. 114, ss.
Nova Scotia	-	Arbitration Act,	R.S.N.S. 1967, C. 12.
Ontario	-	Arbitration Act,	R.S.O. 1970, c. 25.
Prince Edward Islam	.d-	Arbitration Act,	R.S.P.E.I. 1951, c. 12.
Saskatchewan	-	Arbitration Act,	R.S.S. 1965, c. 106
		amended S.S.	1972, c. 6

England

Arbitration Act, 52 & 53 Victoria, 1889, c. 49, repealed by Arbitration Act, 15 & 15 Geo. VI, 1950, c. 27.

United States

2

•

~

New York - Civil Practice Laws and Rules Act 75 (McKinney 1963).

APPENDIX B

AMERICAN ARBITRATION ASSOCIATION COMMERCIAL ARBITRATION RULES

CONTENTS

	CONTENTS		Attendance at Hearings Adjournments
Section 1.	Agreement of Parties	Section 26.	Oaths
Section 2.	Name of Tribunal	Section 27.	Majority Decision
Section 3.	Administrator	Section 28.	Order of Proceedings
	Delegation of Duties	Section 29.	Arbitration in the Absence of a
	National Panel of Arbitrators		Party
	Office of Tribunal	Section 30.	
Section 7.	Initiation Under an Arbitration Provision in a Contract		Evidence by Affidavit and Filing of Documents
	Change of Claim	Section 32.	Inspection or Investigation
Section 9.	Initiation Under a Submission	Section 33.	Conservation of Property
	Fixing of Locale		Closing of Hearings
	Qualifications of Arbitrator	Section 35.	Reopening of Hearings
	Appointment from Panel		Waiver of Oral Hearing
	Direct Appointment by Parties	Section 37.	Waiver of Rules
Section 14.	Appointment of Neutral Arbitrator		Extensions of Time
	by Party-Appointed Arbitrators	Section 39.	Communication With Arbitrator
Section 15.	Nationality of Arbitrator in		and Serving of Notices
• .	International Arbitration		Time of Award
Section 16.	Number of Arbitrators	Section 41.	Form of Award
Section 17.	Notice to Arbitrator of his		Scope of Award
-	Appointment		Award Upon Settlement
Section 18.	Disclosure by Arbitrator of		Delivery of Award to Parties
	Disqualification	Section 45.	Release of Documents For
	Vacancies ·	•	Judicial Proceedings
	Time and Place		Applications to Court
	Representation by Counsel		Administrative Fees
Section 22. Section 23.	Stenographic Record Interpreter	Section 48.	Fee When Oral Hearings are Waived

Section 49. Expenses Section 50. Arbitrator's Fee Section 51. Deposits Section 52. Interpretation and Application of Rules Administrative Fee Schedule Other Service Charges Refund Schedule

ction 1. Agreement of Parties

The parties shall be decided to have made these iles as part of their arbitration agreement innever they have provided for arbitration by american Arbitration Association or under Rules. These Rules and any amendment thereshall apply in the form obtaining at the time arbitration is initiated.

ction 2. Name of Tribunal

Any Tribunal constituted by the parties for the tlement of their dispute under these Rules all be called the Commercial Arbitration ibunal.

ction 3. Administrator

When parties agree to arbitrate under these iles, or when they provide for arbitration by ε American Arbitration Association and an bitration is initiated thereunder, they thereby nstitute AAA the administrator of the arbitran. The authority and obligations of the adminrator are prescribed in the agreement of the rties and in these Rules.

ction 4. Delegation of Duties

The duties of the AAA under these Rules may carried out through Tribunal Clerks, or such her officers or committees as the AAA may tect.

ction 5. National Panel of Arbitrators

The AAA shall establish and maintain a ational Panel of Arbitrators and shall appoint bitrators therefrom as hereinafter provided.

ction 6. Office of Tribunal

The general office of a Tribunal is the headarters of the AAA, which may, however, assign e administration of an arbitration to any of Regional Offices.

Section 7. Initiation under an Arbitration ovision in a Contract

Arbitration under an arbitration provision in a

contract may be initiated in the following manner:

(a) The initiating party may give notice to the other party of his intention to arbitrate (Demand). which notice shall contain a statement setting forth the nature of the dispute, the amount involved, if any, the remedy sought, and

(b) By filing at any Regional office of the AAA two (2) copies of said notice, together with two (2) copies of the arbitration provisions of the contract, together with the appropriate administrative fee as provided in the Administrative Fee Schedule.

The AAA shall give notice of such filing to the other party. If he so desires, the party upon whom the demand for arbitration is made may file an answering statement in duplicate with the AAA within seven days after notice from the AAA, in which event he shall simultaneously send a copy of his answer to the other party. If a monetary claim is made in the answer the appropriate fee provided in the Fee Schedule shall be forwarded to the AAA with the answer. If no answer is filed within the stated time, it will be assumed that the claim is denied. Failure to file an answer shall not operate to delay the arbitration.

Section 8. Change of Claim

After filing of the claim, if either party desires to make any new or different claim, such claim shall be made in writing and filed with the AAA, and a copy thereof shall be mailed to the other party who shall have a period of seven days from the date of such mailing within which to file an answer with the AAA. However, after the Arbitrator is appointed no new or different claim may be submitted to him except with his consent.

Section 9. Initiation under a Submission

Parties to any existing dispute may commence an arbitration under these Rules by filing at any Regional Office two (2) copies of a written agreement to arbitrate under these Rules (Submission), signed by the parties. It shall contain a statement of the matter in dispute, the amount of money involved, if any, and the remedy sought, together with the appropriate administrative fee as provided in the Fee Schedule.

Section 10. Fixing of Locale

The parties may mutually agree on the locale where the arbitration is to be held. If the locale is not designated within seven days from the date of filing the Demand or Submission the AAA shall have power to determine the locale. ecision shall be final and binding. If any requests that the hearing be held in a ic locale and the other party files no objecthereto within seven days after notice of equest, the locale shall be the one requested.

ion 11. Qualifications of Arbitrator

person shall serve as an Arbitrator in any tration if he has any financial or personal cest in the result of the arbitration, unless the ties, in writing, waive such disqualification.

tion 12. Appointment From Panel

If the parties have not appointed an Arbitrator d have not provided any other method of pointment, the Arbitrator shall be appointed the following manner: Immediately after the ing of the Demand or Submission, the AAA all submit simultaneously to each party to the spute an identical list of names of persons iosen from the Panel. Each party to the dispute tall have seven days from the mailing date in thich to cross off any names to which he objects, umber the remaining names indicating the order if his preference, and return the list to the AAA. f a party does not return the list within the ime specified, all persons named therein shall be deemed acceptable. From among the persons who have been approved on both lists, and in accordance with the designated order of mutual preference, the AAA shall invite the acceptance of an Arbitrator to serve. If the parties fail to agree upon any of the persons named, or if acceptable Arbitrators are unable to act, or if for any other reason the appointment cannot be made from the submitted lists, the AAA shall have the power to make the appointment from other members of the Panel without the submission of any additional lists.

Section 13. Direct Appointment by Parties

If the agreement of the parties names an Arbitrator or specifies a method of appointing an Arbitrator, that designation or method shall be followed. The notice of appointment, with name and address of such Arbitrator, shall be filed with the AAA by the appointing party. Upon the request of any such appointing party, the AAA shall submit a list of members from the Panel from which the party may, if he so desires, make the appointment.

If the agreement specifies a period of time within which an Arbitrator shall be appointed, and any party fails to make such appointment within that period, the AAA shall make the appointment. If no period of time is specified in the agreement, the AAA shall notify the parties to make the appointment and if within seven days thereafter such Arbitrator has not been so appointed, the AAA shall make the appointment.

Section 14. Appointment of Neutral Arbitrator by Party-Appointed Arbitrators

If the parties have appointed their Arbitrators or if either or both of them have been appointed as provided in Section 13, and have authorized such Arbitrators to appoint a neutral Arbitrator within a specified time and no appointment is made within such time or any agreed extension thereof, the AAA shall appoint a neutral Arbitrator who shall act as Chairman.

If no period of time is specified for appointment of the neutral Arbitrator and the parties do not make the appointment within seven days from the date of the appointment of the last party-appointed Arbitrator, the AAA shall appoint such neutral Arbitrator, who shall act as Chairman.

If the parties have agreed that their Arbitrators shall appoint the neutral Arbitrator from the Panel, the AAA shall furnish to the partyappointed Arbitrators, in the manner prescribed in Section 12, a list selected from the Panel, and the appointment of the neutral Arbitrator shall be made as prescribed in such Section.

Section 15. Nationality of Arbitrator in International Arbitration

If one of the parties is a national or resident of a country other than the United States, the sole Arbitrator or the neutral Arbitrator shall, upon the request of either party, be appointed from among the nationals of a country other than that of any of the parties.

Section 16. Number of Arbitrators

If the arbitration agreement does not specify the number of Arbitrators, the dispute shall be heard and determined by one Arbitrator, unless the AAA, in its discretion, directs that a greater number of Arbitrators be appointed.

Section 17. Notice to Arbitrator of His Appointment

Notice of the appointment of the neutral Arbitrator, whether appointed by the parties or by the AAA, shall be mailed to the Arbitrator by the AAA, together with a copy of these Rules, and the signed acceptance of the Arbitrator shall be filed prior to the opening of the first hearing.

on 18. Disclosure by Arbitrator of ualification

or to accepting his appointment, the prosve neutral Arbitrator shall disclose any mstances likely to create a presumption of of which he believes might disqualify him as mpartial Arbitrator. Upon receipt of such mation, the AAA shall immediately disclose the parties who, if willing to proceed under circumstances disclosed, shall so advise AAA in writing. If either party declines to e the presumptive disqualification, the ncy thus created shall be filled in accore with the applicable provisions of these s.

on 19. Vacancies

any Arbitrator should resign, die, withdraw, se, be disqualified or be unable to perform duties of his office, the AAA shall, on proof factory to it, declare the office vacant. ancies shall be filled in accordance with the icable provisions of these Rules and the ter shall be reheard unless the parties shall e otherwise.

ion 20. Time and Place

he Arbitrator shall fix the time and place each hearing. The AAA shall mail to each y notice thereof at least five days in advance, iss the parties by mutual agreement waive i notice or modify the terms thereof.

tion 21. Representation by Counsel

Iny party may be represented by counsel. A ty intending to be so represented shall notify other party and the AAA of the name and ress of counsel at least three days prior to date set for the hearing at which counsel irst to appear. When an arbitration is initiated counsel, or where an attorney replies for the er party, such notice is deemed to have been en.

tion 22. Stenographic Record

The AAA shall make the necessary arrangents for the taking of a stenographic record enever such record is requested by a party. e requesting party or parties shall pay the it of such record as provided in Section 49.

:tion 23. Interpreter

The AAA shall make the necessary arrangeints for the services of an interpreter upon the request of one or more of the parties, who shall assume the cost of such service.

Section 24. Attendance at Hearings

Persons having a direct interest in the arbitration are entitled to attend hearings. The Arbitrator shall otherwise have the power to require the retirement of any witness or witnesses during the testimony of other witnesses. It shall be discretionary with the Arbitrator to determine the propriety of the attendance of any other persons.

Section 25. Adjournments

The Arbitrator may take adjournments upon the request of a party or upon his own initiative and shall take such adjournment when all of the parties agree thereto.

Section 26. Oaths

Before proceeding with the first hearing or with the examination of the file, each Arbitrator may take an oath of office, and if required by law, shall do so. The Arbitrator may, in his discretion, require witnesses to testify under oath administered by any duly qualified person or, if required by law or demanded by either party, shall do so.

Section 27. Majority Decision

Whenever there is more than one Arbitrator, all decisions of the Arbitrators must be at least a majority. The award must also be made by at least a majority unless the concurrence of all is expressly required by the arbitration agreement or by law.

Section 28. Order of Proceedings

A hearing shall be opened by the filing of the oath of the Arbitrator, where required, and by the recording of the place, time and date of the hearing, the presence of the Arbitrator and parties, and counsel, if any, and by the receipt by the Arbitrator of the statement of the claim and answer, if any.

The Arbitrator may, at the beginning of the hearing, ask for statements clarifying the issues involved.

The complaining party shall then present his claim and proofs and his witnesses who shall submit to questions or other examination. The defending party shall then present his defense and proofs and his witnesses, who shall submit to questions or other examination. The Arbitrator may in his discretion vary this procedure but he shall afford full and equal opportunity to

.

cties for the presentation of any material or nt proofs.

ibits, when offered by either party, may seived in evidence by the Arbitrator.

: names and addresses of all witnesses and its in order received shall be made a part is record.

on 29. Arbitration in the Absence of a Party

iless the law provides to the contrary, the ration may proceed in the absence of any y, who, after due notice, fails to be present fails to obtain an adjournment. An award I not be made solely on the default of a party.

Arbitrator shall require the party who is sent to submit such evidence as he may rere for the making of an award.

tion 30. Evidence

The parties may offer such evidence as they ire and shall produce such additional evidence the Arbitrator may deem necessary to an unrstanding and determination of the dispute. hen the Arbitrator is authorized by law to bpoena witnesses or documents, he may do so ion his own initiative or upon the request of iy party. The Arbitrator shall be the judge of e relevancy and materiality of the evidence fered and conformity to legal rules of evidence iall not be necessary. All evidence shall be taken i the presence of all of the Arbitrators and of ll the parties, except where any of the parties i absent in default or has waived his right to re present.

Section 31. Evidence by Affidavit and Filing of Documents

The Arbitrator shall receive and consider the evidence of witnesses by affidavit, but shall give it only such weight as he deems it entitled to after consideration of any objections made to its admission.

All documents not filed with the Arbitrator at the hearing, but arranged for at the hearing or subsequently by agreement of the parties, shall be filed with the AAA for transmission to the Arbitrator. All parties shall be afforded opportunity to examine such documents.

. Section 32. Inspection or Investigation

Whenever the Arbitrator deems it necessary to make an inspection or investigation in connection with the arbitration, he shall direct the AAA to advise the parties of his intention. The Arbitrator shall set the time and the AAA shall notify the parties thereof. Any party who so desires may be present at such inspection or investigation. In the event that one or both parties are not present at the inspection or investigation, the Arbitrator shall make a verbal or written report to the parties and afford them an opportunity to comment.

Section 33. Conservation of Property

The Arbitrator may issue such orders as may be deemed necessary to safeguard the property which is the subject matter of the arbitration without prejudice to the rights of the parties or to the final determination of the dispute.

Section 34. Closing of Hearings

The Arbitrator shall specifically inquire of all parties whether they have any further proofs to offer or witnesses to be heard. Upon receiving negative replies, the Arbitrator shall declare the hearings closed and a minute thereof shall be recorded. If briefs are to be filed, the hearings shall be declared closed as of the final date set by the Arbitrator for the receipt of briefs. If documents are to be filed as provided for in Section 31 and the date set for their receipt is later than that set for the receipt of briefs, the later date shall be the date of closing the hearing. The time limit within which the Arbitrator is required to make his award shall commence to run, in the absence of other agreements by the parties, upon the closing of the hearings.

Section 35. Reopening of Hearings

The hearings may be reopened by the Arbitrator on his own motion, or upon application of a party at any time before the award is made. If the reopening of the hearing would prevent the making of the award within the specific time agreed upon by the parties in the contract out of which the controversy has arisen, the matter may not be reopened, unless the parties agree upon the extension of such time limit. When no specific date is fixed in the contract, the Arbitrator may reopen the hearings, and the Arbitrator shall have thirty days from the closing of the reopened hearings within which to make an award.

Section 36. Waiver of Oral Hearing

The parties may provide, by written agreement, for the waiver of oral hearings. If the parties are unable to agree as to the procedure, the AAA shall specify a fair and equitable procedure.

37. Waiver of Rules

party who proceeds with the arbitration knowledge that any provision or requireof these Rules has not been complied with the fails to state his objection thereto in g, shall be deemed to have waived his right ject,

m 38. Extensions of Time

e parties may modify any period of time utual agreement. The AAA for good cause extend any period of time established by : Rules, except the time for making the 'd. The AAA shall notify the parties of any extension of time and its reason therefor.

ion 39. Communication with Arbitrator and ing. of Notices

i) There shall be no communication between parties and a neutral Arbitrator other than oral hearings. Any other oral or written nmunications from the parties to the Arbitor shall be directed to the AAA for transmittal the Arbitrator.

(b) Each party to an agreement which provides r arbitration under these Rules shall be deemed

have consented that any papers, notices or occss necessary or proper for the initiation or intinuation of an arbitration under these Rules ad for any court action in connection thereith or for the entry of judgment on any ward made thereunder may be served upon uch party by mail addressed to such party or is attorney at his last known address or by personal service, within or without the state wherein the arbitration is to be held (whether such party be within or without the United States of America), provided that reasonable opportunity to be heard with regard thereto has been granted such party.

Section 40. Time of Award

The award shall be made promptly by the Arbitrator and, unless otherwise agreed by the parties, or specified by law, not later than thirty days from the date of closing the hearings, or if oral hearings have been waived, from the date of transmitting the final statements and proofs to the Arbitrator.

Section 41. Form of Award

The award shall be in writing and shall be signed either by the sole Arbitrator or by at least a majority if there be more than one. It shall be executed in the manner required by law.

Section 42. Scope of Award

The Arbitrator may grant any remedy or relief which he deems just and equitable and within the scope of the agreement of the parties, including, but not limited to, specific performance of a contract. The Arbitrator, in his award, shall assess arbitration fees and expenses in favor of any party and, in the event any administrative fees or expenses are due to the AAA, in favor of the AAA.

Section 43. Award upon Settlement

If the parties settle their dispute during the course of the arbitration, the Arbitrator, upon their request, may set forth the terms of the agreed settlement in an award.

Section 44. Delivery of Award to Parties

Parties shall accept as legal delivery of the award the placing of the award or a true copy thereof in the mail by the AAA, addressed to such party at his last known address or to his attorney, or personal service of the award, or the filing of the award in any manner which may be prescribed by law.

Section 45. Release of Documents for Judicial Proceedings

The AAA shall, upon the written request of a party, furnish to such party, at his expense, certified facsimiles of any papers in the AAA's possession that may be required in judicial proceedings relating to the arbitration.

Section 46. Applications to Court

(a) No judicial proceedings by a party relating to the subject matter of the arbitration shall be deemed a waiver of the party's right to arbitrate.

(b) The AAA is not a necessary party in judicial proceedings relating to the arbitration.

Section 47. Administrative Fees

As a nonprofit organization, the AAA shall prescribe an administrative fee schedule and a refund schedule to compensate it for the cost of providing administrative services. The schedule in effect at the time of filing or the time of refund shall be applicable.

The administrative fees shall be advanced by the initiating party or parties, subject to final apportionment by the Arbitrator in his award.

When a matter is withdrawn or settled, the refund shall be made in accordance with the refund schedule.

The AAA, in the event of extreme hardship on ; part of any party, may defer or reduce the ministrative fee.

ction 48. Fee When Oral Hearings are Waived

Where all Oral Hearings are waived under action 36 the Administrative Fee Schedule shall uply.

ection 49. Expenses

The expenses of witnesses for either side shall e paid by the party producing such witnesses. The cost of the stenographic record, if any is nade, and all transcripts thereof, shall be proated equally among all parties ordering copies inless they shall otherwise agree and shall be raid for by the responsible parties directly to the reporting agency.

All other expenses of the arbitration, including required travelling and other expenses of the Arbitrator and of AAA representatives, and the expenses of any witness or the cost of any proofs produced at the direct request of the Arbitrator, shall be borne equally by the parties, unless they agree otherwise, or unless the Arbitrator in his Award assesses such expenses or any part thereof against any specified party or parties.

Section 50. Arbitrator's Fee

Members of the National Panel of Arbitrators serve without fee in commercial arbitrations. In prolonged or in special cases the parties may agree to the payment of a fee.

Any arrangements for the compensation of a neutral Arbitrator shall be made through the AAA and not directly by him with the parties.

Section 51. Deposits

The AAA may require the parties to deposit in advance such sums of money as it deems necessary to defray the expense of the arbitration, including the Arbitrator's fee if any, and shall render an accounting to the parties and return any unexpected balance.

Section 52. Interpretation and Application of Rules

The Arbitrator shall interpret and apply these Rules insofer as they relate to his powers and duties. When there is more than one Arbitrator and a difference arises among them concerning the meaning or application of any such Rules, it shall be decided by a majority vote. If that is unobtainable, either an Arbitrator or a party may refer the question to AAA for final decision. All other Rules shall be interpreted and applied by the AAA.

Administrative Fee Schedule

The administrative fee of the AAA is based upon the amount of each claim as disclosed when the claim is filed, and is due and payable at the time of filing.

Amount of Claim	Fee		
Up to \$10,000	3% (minimum \$50)		
\$10,000 to \$25,000	\$300, plus 2% of excess over \$10,000		
\$25,000 to \$100,000	\$600, plus 1% of excess over \$25,000		
\$100,000 to \$200,000	\$1,350, plus ±% of excess over \$100,000		

The fee for claims in excess of \$200,000 should be discussed with the AAA in advance of filing.

When no amount can be stated at the time of filing, the administrative fee is \$200, subject to adjustment in accordance with the above schedule if an amount is subsequently disclosed.

If there are more than two parties represented in the arbitration, an additional 10 per cent of the initiating fee will be due for each additional represented party.

Other Service Charges

\$30.00 payable by a party causing an adjournment of any scheduled hearing;

\$25.00 payable by each party for each hearing after the first hearing;

\$5.00 per hour payable by each party for hearings on Saturdays, legal holidays, and after 6:00 P.M. weekdays.

Refund Schedule

If the AAA is notified that a case has been settled or withdrawn before a list of arbitrators had been sent out, all the fee in excess of \$50.00 will be refunded.

If the AAA is notified that a case has been settled or withdrawn thereafter but before the due date for the return of the first list, twothirds of the fee in excess of \$50.00 will be refunded.

If the AAA is notified that a case is settled or withdrawn thereafter but at least 48 hours before the date and time set for the first hearing, onehalf of the fee in excess of \$50.00 will be refunded. ļ

.

ľ. 1

ŀ